Further Remarks On The University System Of Education As Affected By The Adoption Of The Late Syndicate Report

E UNIVERSITY SYSTEM OF EDUCATION AS AFFECTED BY THE ADOPTION OF THE
? ? ? ? ? For if "Her grave above her is levelled" it be said, Of life and its continuance no jot indeed reck I..Prince Bihzad, Story of, i. 99..? ? ? ? ?
Read thou my writ and apprehend its purport, for my case This is and fate hath stricken me with sorrows past allay..Calcutta (1814-18) Text..Now
he feared [to return to the pot then and there], lest the idiot should follow him to the place and find nothing and so his plan be marred. So he said to
him, 'O Ajlan, (265) I would have thee come to my lodging and eat bread with me." So the idiot went with him to his lodging and he seated him
there and going to the market, sold somewhat of his clothes and pawned somewhat from his house and bought dainty food. Then he betook himself
to the ruin and replacing the money in the pot, buried it again; after which he returned to his lodging and gave the idiot to eat and drink, and they
went out together. The sharper went away and hid himself, lest the idiot should see him, whilst the latter repaired to his hiding- place and took the
pot.One of the good-for-noughts found himself one day without aught and the world was straitened upon him and his patience failed; so he lay
down to sleep and gave not over sleeping till the sun burnt him and the foam came out upon his mouth, whereupon he arose, and he was penniless
and had not so much as one dirhem. Presently, he came to the shop of a cook, who had set up therein his pans (9) [over the fire] and wiped his
scales and washed his saucers and swept his shop and sprinkled it; and indeed his oils (10) were clear (11) and his spices fragrant and he himself
stood behind his cooking-pots [waiting for custom]. So the lackpenny went up to him and saluting him, said to him, 'Weigh me half a dirhem's
worth of meat and a quarter of a dirhem's worth of kouskoussou (12) and the like of bread.' So the cook weighed out to him [that which he sought]
and the lackpenny entered the shop, whereupon the cook set the food before him and he ate till he had gobbled up the whole and licked the saucers
and abode perplexed, knowing not how he should do with the cook concerning the price of that which he had eaten and turning his eyes about upon
everything in the shop..[Then they all flew off in haste and] lighting down in the place where were their father Es Shisban and their grandfather the
Sheikh Aboultawaif, found the folk on the sorriest of plights. When their grandfather Iblis saw them, he rose to them and wept, and they all wept
for Tuhfeh. Then said Iblis to them, 'Yonder dog hath outraged mine honour and taken Tuhfeh, and I doubt not but that she is like to perish [of
concern] for herself and her lord Er Reshid and saying "All that they said and did (239) was false."' Quoth Kemeriyeh, 'O grandfather mine, there is
nothing left for it but [to use] stratagem and contrivance for her deliverance, for that she is dearer to me than everything; and know that yonder
accursed one, whenas he is ware of your coming upon him, will know that he hath no power to cope with you, he who is the least and meanest [of
the Jinn]; but we fear that, when he is assured of defeat, he will kill Tuhfeh; wherefore nothing will serve but that we contrive for her deliverance;
else will she perish.' 'And what hast thou in mind of device?' asked he; and she answered, 'Let us take him with fair means, and if he obey, [all will
be well]; else will we practise stratagem against him; and look thou not to other than myself for her deliverance.' Quoth Iblis, 'The affair is thine;
contrive what thou wilt, for that Tuhfeh is thy sister and thy solicitude for her is more effectual than [that of] any.'.? ? ? ? ? Let destiny with
loosened rein its course appointed fare And lie thou down to sleep by night, with heart devoid of care;.62. Abdallah ben Maamer with the Man of
Bassora and his Slave-girl ccclxxxiii.? ? ? ? ? b. The Merchant's Wife and the Parrot dlxxix.? ? ? ? ? r. The Heathcock and the Tortoises dcxxxiv.? ?
? ? ? In my tears I have a witness; when I call thee to my mind, Down my cheeks they run like torrents, and I cannot stay their flight..When the
king heard this, his wrath subsided and he said, "Carry him back to the prison till the morrow, so we may look into his affair.".Thirteenth Officer's
Story, The, ii. 181..What strength have I solicitude and long desire to bear, iii. 20..So saying, he went up to the princess and laying his hand upon
her heart, found it fluttering like a doveling and the life yet clinging to (112) her bosom. So he laid his hand upon her cheek, whereupon she opened
her eyes and beckoning to her maid, signed to her, as who should say, "Who is this that treadeth my carpet and transgresseth against me?" (113) "O
my lady," answered Shefikeh, "this is Prince El Abbas, for whose sake thou departest the world." When Mariyeh heard speak of El Abbas, she
raised her hand from under the coverlet and laying it upon his neck, inhaled his odour awhile. Then she sat up and her colour returned to her and
they sat talking till a third part of the night was past..There was once, in a province of Persia, a king of the kings, who was mighty of estate,
endowed with majesty and venerance and having troops and guards at his command; but he was childless. Towards the end of his life, his Lord
vouchsafed him a male child, and the boy grew up and was comely and learned all manner of knowledge. He made him a private place, to wit, a
lofty palace, builded with coloured marbles and [adorned with] jewels and paintings. When the prince entered the palace, he saw in its ceiling the
picture [of a woman], than whom he had never beheld a fairer of aspect, and she was compassed about with slave-girls; whereupon he fell down in
a swoon and became distraught for love of her. Then he sat under the picture, till, one day, his father came in to him and finding him wasted of
body and changed of colour, by reason of his [continual] looking on that picture, thought that he was ill and sent for the sages and physicians, that
they might medicine him. Moreover, he said to one of his boon- companions, 'If thou canst learn what aileth my son, thou shalt have of me
largesse.' So the courtier went in to the prince and spoke him fair and cajoled him, till he confessed to him that his malady was caused by the
picture. Then he returned to the king and told him what ailed his son, whereupon he transported the prince to another palace and made his former
lodging the guest-house; and whosoever of the Arabs was entertained therein, he questioned of the picture, but none could give him tidings
thereof..? ? ? ? ? Yea, wonder-words I read therein, my trouble that increased And caused emaciation wear my body to a shred..Presently, it
chanced that an enemy attacked King Khedidan; so he sent out his troops to him and made Bekhtzeman head of the army. Then they went forth to
the field and Khedidan also came forth and ranged his troops and took the spear and sallied out in person and fought a sore battle and overcame his
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enemy, who fled, he and his troops, ignominiously. When the king and his army returned in triumph, Bekhtzeman said to him, 'Harkye, O king!
Meseemeth this is a strange thing of thee that thou art compassed about with this vast army, yet dost thou apply thyself in person to battle and
adventurest thyself.' Quoth the king, 'Dost thou call thyself a cavalier and a man of learning and deemest that victory is in abundance of troops?'
'Ay,' answered Bekhtzeman; 'that is indeed my belief.' And Khedidan said, 'By Allah, then, thou errest in this thy belief! Woe and again woe to him
whose trust is in other than God! Indeed, this army is appointed only for adornment and majesty, and victory is from God alone. I too, O
Bekhtzeman, believed aforetime that victory was in the multitude of men, and an enemy came out against me with eight hundred men, whilst I had
eight hundred thousand. I trusted in the number of my troops, whilst mine enemy trusted in God; so he defeated me and routed me and I was put to
a shameful flight and hid myself in one of the mountains, where I met with a recluse, [who had] withdrawn [himself from the world]. So I joined
myself to him and complained to him of my case and acquainted him with all that had befallen me. Quoth he, "Knowest thou why this befell thee
and thou wast defeated?" "I know not," answered I, and he said, "Because thou puttest thy trust in the multitude of thy troops and reliedst not upon
God the Most High. Hadst thou put thy trust in God and believed in Him that it is He [alone] who advantageth and endamageth thee, thine enemy
had not availed to cope with thee. Return unto God." So I returned to myself and repented at the hands of the solitary, who said to me, "Turn back
with what remaineth to thee of troops and confront thine enemies, for, if their intents be changed from God, thou wilt overcome them, wert thou
alone." When I heard these words, I put my trust in God the Most High, and gathering together those who remained with me, fell upon mine
enemies at unawares in the night. They deemed us many and fled on the shamefullest wise, whereupon I entered my city and repossessed myself of
my place by the might of God the Most High, and now I fight not but [trusting] in His aid.'.When came the night, the king summoned his vizier and
bade him tell the story of the king who lost kingdom and wife and wealth. "Hearkening and obedience," replied Er Rehwan. "Know, O king,
that.111. The Pilgrim and the Old Woman who dwelt in the Desert ccccxxxiv.When the evening came, the king bade fetch the vizier; so he
presented himself before him and the king bade him tell the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O king (but God
alone knoweth His secret purpose and is versed in all that is past and was foredone among bygone peoples), that.2. The Fisherman and the Genie
viii.When Dabdin heard this, he burnt with rage and said to one of his eunuchs, (115) 'Go and slay her in her chamber.' But the eunuch said to him,
'O king, may God prolong thy continuance! Indeed, the killing of her may not be at this time; but do thou bid one of thine eunuchs take her up on a
camel and carry her to one of the trackless deserts and cast her down there; so, if she be at fault, God shall cause her to perish, and if she be
innocent, He will deliver her, and the king shall be free from sin against her, for that this damsel is dear to thee and thou slewest her father by
reason of thy love for her.' Quoth the king, 'By Allah, thou sayst sooth!' Then he bade one of his eunuchs carry her on a camel to one of the far-off
deserts and there leave her and go away, and he forbade [him] to prolong her torment. So he took her up and betaking himself with her to the
desert, left her there without victual or water and returned, whereupon she made for one of the [sand-]hills and ranging stones before her [in the
form of a prayer-niche], stood praying..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Chief of the New Cairo Police dciv.N.B.--The Roman numerals denote the volume,
the Arabic the page.?OF THE ISSUES OF GOOD AND EVIL ACTIONS..The company marvelled at this story and the ninth officer came forward
and said, 'I will tell you a right goodly story I heard at a wedding..Then her case changed and her colour paled; and when Shefikeh saw her mistress
in this plight, she repaired to her mother and told her that the lady Mariyeh refused meat and drink. "Since when hath this befallen her?" asked the
queen, and Shefikeh answered, "Since yesterday;" whereat the queen was confounded and betaking herself to her daughter, that she might enquire
into her case, found her as one dead. So she sat down at her head and Mariyeh opened her eyes and seeing her mother sitting by her, sat up for
shamefastness before her. The queen questioned her of her case and she said, "I entered the bath and it stupefied me and weakened me and left an
exceeding pain in my head; but I trust in God the Most High that it will cease.".? ? ? ? ? c. The Third Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor cclv.Son, The
History of King Azadbekht and his, i. 61..So the king bade fetch the old man and he came and stood before the Sultan, who showed him the two
pearls. Quoth he, 'As for this one, it is worth a thousand dinars.' And the king said, 'So saith its owner.' 'But for this other,' continued the old man, 'it
is worth but five hundred.' The folk laughed and marvelled at his saying, and the merchant, [the owner of the second pearl], said to him, 'How can
this, which is greater of bulk and purer of water and more perfect of rondure, be less of worth than that?' And the old man answered, 'I have said
what is with me.' (208) Then said the king to him, 'Indeed, the outward appearance thereof is like unto that of the other pearl; why then is it worth
but the half of its price?' 'Yes,' answered the old man, '[its outward resembleth the other]; but its inward is corrupt.' 'Hath a pearl then an outward
and an inward?' asked the merchant, and the old man said, 'Yes. In its inward is a boring worm; but the other pearl is sound and secure against
breakage.' Quoth the merchant, 'Give us a token of this and prove to us the truth of thy saying.' And the old man answered, 'We will break the pearl.
If I prove a, liar, here is my head, and if I speak truth, thou wilt have lost thy pearl.' And the merchant said, 'I agree to that.' So they broke the pearl
and it was even as the old man had said, to wit, in its midst was a boring worm..24. The Ten Viziers; or the History of King Azad- bekht and his
Son ccccxxxv.Bibers el Bunducdari and the Sixteen Officers of Police, El Melik ez Zahir Rukneddin, ii. 117..Then she discovered to him a part of
her bosom, and when he saw her breasts, his reason took flight from his head and he said to her, "Cover it up, so may God have thee in His
safeguard!" Quoth she, "Is it fair of any one to missay of my charms?" And he answered, "How shall any missay of thy charms, and thou the sun of
loveliness?" Then said she, "Hath any the right to say of me that I am lophanded? "And tucking up her sleeves, showed him forearms, as they were
crystal; after which she unveiled to him a face, as it were a full moon breaking forth on its fourteenth night, and said to him, "Is it lawful for any to
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missay of me [and avouch] that my face is pitted with smallpox or that I am one-eyed or crop-eared?" And he answered her, saying, "O my lady,
what is it moveth thee to discover unto me that lovely face and those fair members, [of wont so jealously] veiled and guarded? Tell me the truth of
the matter, may I be thy ransom!" And he recited the following verses:.Then she drank three cups and filling the old man other three, sang the
following verses:.When the king heard this story, he deemed it pleasant and said, "This story is near unto that which I know and meseemeth I
should do well to have patience and hasten not to slay my vizier, so I may get of him the story of the king and his son." Then he gave the vizier
leave to go away to his own house; so he thanked him and abode in his house all that day..Then said she to me, "To-morrow morning, when Amin
el Hukm cometh, have patience with him till he have made an end of his speech, and when he is silent, return him no answer; and if the prefect say
to thee, 'What ailest thee that thou answereth him not?' do thou reply, 'O lord, know that the two words are not alike, but there is no [helper] for him
who is undermost (101), save God the Most High.' (102) The Cadi will say, 'What is the meaning of thy saying," The two words are not alike"?'
And do thou make answer, saying, 'I deposited with thee a damsel from the palace of the Sultan, and most like some losel of thy household hath
transgressed against her or she hath been privily murdered. Indeed, there were on her jewels and raiment worth a thousand dinars, and hadst thou
put those who are with thee of slaves and slave-girls to the question, thou hadst assuredly lit on some traces [of the crime].' When he heareth this
from thee, his agitation will redouble and he will be confounded and will swear that needs must thou go with him to his house; but do thou say,
'That will I not do, for that I am the party aggrieved, more by token that I am under suspicion with thee.' If he redouble in calling [on God for aid]
and conjure thee by the oath of divorce, saying, 'Needs must thou come,' do thou say, 'By Allah, I will not go, except the prefect come also.'.? ? ? ?
? Suppose for distraction he seek in the Spring and its blooms one day, The face of his loved one holds the only Spring for his eye..? ? ? ? ? A good
it is to have one's loved ones ever near,.? ? ? ? ? Beauty her appanage is grown in its entirety, And for this cause all hearts must bow to her
arbitrament..As for the merchant, he bought him a sheep and slaughtering it, roasted it and dressed birds and [other] meats of various kinds and
colours and bought dessert and sweetmeats and fresh fruits. Then he repaired to El Abbas and conjured him to accept of his hospitality and enter his
house and eat of his victual. The prince consented to his wishes and went with him till they came to his house, when the merchant bade him enter.
So El Abbas entered and saw a goodly house, wherein was a handsome saloon, with a vaulted estrade. When he entered the saloon, he found that
the merchant had made ready food and dessert and perfumes, such as overpass description; and indeed he had adorned the table with sweet-scented
flowers and sprinkled musk and rose-water upon the food. Moreover, he had smeared the walls of the saloon with ambergris and set [the smoke of
burning] aloes-wood abroach therein..The Twenty-fifth Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? An if my substance fail, no one there is will succour me,.? ? ?
? ? Thou, thou enjoy'st repose and comfortable sleep, Nor of the mis'ries reckst by which my heart is wried..Numan (En) and the Arab of the Benou
Tai, i. 203..? ? ? ? ? My flower a marvel on your heads doth show, Yet homeless (237) am I in your land, I trow..Now, as destiny would have it, a
certain jeweller of the town had been robbed of ten pearls, like unto those which were with the merchant; so, when he saw the two pearls in the
broker's hand, he said to him, 'To whom do these pearls belong?' and the broker answered, 'To yonder man.' [The jeweller looked at the merchant
and] seeing him in sorry case and clad in tattered clothes, misdoubted of him and said to him (purposing to surprise him into confession), 'Where
are the other eight pearls?' The merchant thought he asked him of those which were in the gown and answered, 'The thieves stole them from me.'
When the jeweller heard his reply, he doubted not but that it was he who had taken his good; so he laid hold of him and haling him before the chief
of the police, said to him, 'This is the man who stole my pearls: I have found two of them upon him and he confesseth to the other eight.'.When the
princess heard this her slave-girl's report, she wept and lamented and was like to depart the world. Then she clave to her pillow and said, "O
Shefikeh, I will instruct thee of somewhat that is not hidden from God the Most High, and it is that thou watch over me till God the Most High
decree the accomplishment of His commandment, and when my days are ended, take thou the necklace and the mantle that El Abbas gave me and
return them to him. Indeed, I deem not he will live after me, and if God the Most High decree against him and his days come to an end, do thou
give one charge to shroud us and bury us both in one grave.".Then the two kings appointed their father-in-law the vizier to be viceroy in Samarcand
and assigned him five of the chief amirs to accompany him, charging them attend him and do him service. The vizier kissed the earth and prayed
that they might be vouchsafed length of life. Then he went in to his daughters, whilst the eunuchs and ushers walked before him, and saluted them
and bade them farewell. They kissed his hands and gave him joy of the kingship and bestowed on him treasures galore. Then he took leave of them
and setting out, journeyed days and nights till he came within three days' journey of Samarcand, where the townspeople met him and rejoiced in
him with an exceeding joy. So he entered Samarcand and they decorated the city, and it was a notable day. He sat down on the throne of his
kingship and the viziers did him homage and the grandees and amirs of Samarcand and prayed that he might be vouchsafed justice and victory and
length of continuance [on life]. So he bestowed on them dresses of honour and entreated them with worship and they made him Sultan over them..?
? ? ? ? Till in a robe of sandal green 'twas clad And veil that blended rose and flame (216) in hue..When the evening evened, the king sat in his
privy sitting-chamber and his mind was occupied with the story of the singer and the druggist. So he called the vizier and bade him tell the story. "It
is well," answered he, "They tell, O my lord, that.When Er Reshid heard this, he waxed exceeding wroth and said, "May God not reunite you twain
in gladness!" Then he summoned the headsman, and when he presented himself, he said to him, "Strike off the head of this accursed slave-girl." So
Mesrour took her by the hand and [led her away; but], when she came to the door, she turned and said to the Khalif, "O Commander of the Faithful,
I conjure thee, by thy fathers and forefathers, give ear unto that I shall say!" Then she improvised and recited the following verses:.Meanwhile, the
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eunuch betook himself, he and the horsemen, to her father and said to him, "O my lord, the king is beholden to thee for many years' service and
thou hast not failed him a day of the days; and now, behold, he hath taken thy daughter against thy wish and without thy permission." And he
related to him what had passed and how the king had taken her by force. When Isfehend heard the eunuch's story, he was exceeding wroth and
assembling many troops, said to them, "Whenas the king was occupied with his women [and concerned not himself with the affairs of his
kingdom], we took no reck of him; but now he putteth out his hand to our harem; wherefore methinketh we should do well to look us out a place,
wherein we may have sanctuary.".There was once a sage of the sages, who had three sons and sons' sons, and when they waxed many and their
posterity multiplied, there befell dissension between them. So he assembled them and said to them, 'Be ye one hand (219) against other than you
and despise (220) not [one another,] lest the folk despise you, and know that the like of you is as the rope which the man cut, when it was single;
then he doubled [it] and availed not to cut it; on this wise is division and union. And beware lest ye seek help of others against yourselves (221) or
ye will fall into perdition, for by whosesoever means ye attain your desire, (222) his word (223) will have precedence of (224) your word. Now I
have wealth which I will bury in a certain place, so it may be a store for you, against the time of your need.'.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? eb. Story of the
Barber's Second Brother cliv.The Nineteenth Night of the Month..Then he called Sitt el Milah and said to her, "The house [wherein thou lodgest]
and that which is therein Is a guerdon [from me] to thy lord. So do thou take him and depart with him in the safeguard of God the Most High; but
absent not yourselves from our presence." [So she went forth with Noureddin and] when she came to the house, she found that the Commander of
the Faithful had sent them gifts galore and abundance of good things. As for Noureddin, he sent for his father and mother and appointed him agents
and factors in the city of Damascus, to take the rent of the houses and gardens and khans and baths; and they occupied themselves with collecting
that which accrued to him and sending it to him every year. Meanwhile, his father and mother came to him, with that which they had of monies and
treasures and merchandise, and foregathering with their son, saw that he was become of the chief officers of the Commander of the Faithful and of
the number of his session-mates and entertainers, wherefore they rejoiced in reunion with him and he also rejoiced in them..Then the eunuchs went
forth, that they might perfume the bath [for the use of the brides]; so they essenced it with rose-water and willow-flower-water and bladders of
musk and fumigated it with Cakili (191) aloes-wood and ambergris. Then Shehrzad entered, she and her sister Dinarzad, and they cleansed their
heads and clipped their hair. When they came forth of the bath, they donned raiment and ornaments, [such as were] prepared for the kings of the
Chosroes; and among Shehrzad's apparel was a dress charactered with red gold and wroughten with semblants of birds and beasts. Moreover, they
both encircled their necks with necklaces of jewels of price, in the like whereof Iskender (192) rejoiced not, for therein were great jewels such as
amazed the wit and the eye, and the thought was bewildered at their charms, for indeed, each of them was brighter than the sun and the moon.
Before them they kindled lighted flambeaux in torch-holders of gold, but their faces outshone the flambeaux, for that they had eyes sharper than
drawn swords and the lashes of their eyelids ensorcelled all hearts. Their cheeks were rosy and their necks and shapes swayed gracefully and their
eyes wantoned. And the slave-girls came to meet them with instruments of music..Now the king had a son, a pleasant child, called the Amir
Mohammed, who was comely of youth and sweet of speech; he had read in books and studied histories and above all things in the world he loved
the telling and hearing of verses and stories and anecdotes. He was dear to his father King Jemhour, for that he had none other son than he on life,
and indeed he had reared him in the lap of fondness and he was gifted with the utterest of beauty and grace and brightness and perfection.
Moreover, he had learnt to play upon the lute and upon all manner instruments of music and he was used to [carouse and] company with friends
and brethren. Now it was of his wont that, when the king rose to go to his sleeping-chamber, he would sit in his place and seek of me that I should
entertain him with stories and verses and pleasant anecdotes; and on this wise I abode with them a great while in all cheer and delight, and the
prince still loved me with an exceeding great love and entreated me with the utmost kindness..Ilan Shah and Abou Temam, Story of, i. 126..When
came the time [of the accomplishment] of the foreordered fate and the fortune graven on the forehead and there abode for the boy but ten days till
the seven years should be complete, there came to the mountain hunters hunting wild beasts and seeing a lion, gave chase to him. He fled from
them and seeking refuge in the mountain, fell into the pit in its midst. The nurse saw him forthright and fled from him into one of the closets;
whereupon the lion made for the boy and seizing upon him, tore his shoulder, after which he sought the closet wherein was the nurse and falling
upon her, devoured her, whilst the boy abode cast down in a swoon. Meanwhile, when the hunters saw that the lion had fallen into the pit, they
came to the mouth thereof and heard the shrieking of the boy and the woman; and after awhile the cries ceased, whereby they knew that the lion
had made an end of them..When the king heard this from the youth, his anger subsided; so he bade restore him to the prison, and the folk dispersed
that day..Fortune, Of the Uselessness of Endeavour against Persistent Ill, i. 70..160. The Ruined Man of Baghdad and his Slave-girl dcccxcvi.When
they heard me speak in Arabic, one of them came up to me and saluting me [in that language], questioned me of my case. Quoth I, 'What [manner
of men] are ye and what country is this?' 'O my brother,' answered he, 'we are husbandmen and come to this river, to draw water, wherewithal to
water our fields; and whilst we were thus engaged to-day, as of wont, this boat appeared to us on the surface of the water, issuing from the inward
of yonder mountain. So we came to it and finding thee asleep therein, moored it to the shore, against thou shouldst awake. Acquaint us, therefore,
with thy history and tell us how thou camest hither and whence thou enteredst this river and what land is behind yonder mountain, for that we have
never till now known any make his way thence to us.' But I said to them, 'Give me somewhat to eat and after question me.' So they brought me food
and I ate and my spirits revived and I was refreshed. Then I related to them all that had befallen me, whereat they were amazed and confounded and
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said, 'By Allah, this is none other than a marvellous story, and needs must we carry thee to our king, that thou mayst acquaint him therewith.' So
they carried me before their king, and I kissed his hand and saluted him..One day my master said to me, 'Knowest thou not some art or handicraft?'
And I answered, saying, 'O my lord, I am a merchant and know nought but traffic.' Quoth he, 'Knowest thou how to shoot with a bow and arrows?'
And I replied, 'Yes, I know that.' So he brought me a bow and arrows and mounting me behind him on an elephant, set out with me, at the last of
the night, and fared on till we came to a forest of great trees; whereupon he made me climb a high and stout tree and giving me the bow and arrows,
said to me, 'Sit here, and when the elephants come hither by day, shoot at them, so haply thou shalt hit one of them; and if any of them fall, come at
nightfall and tell me.' Then he went away and left me trembling and fearful. I abode hidden in the tree till the sun rose, when the elephants came out
and fared hither and thither among the trees, and I gave not over shooting at them with arrows, till I brought down one of them. So, at eventide, I
went and told my master, who rejoiced in me and rewarded me; then he came and carried away the dead elephant..When the day departed and the
evening came, the king sat in his privy chamber and summoned the vizier, who presented himself to him and he questioned him of the story. So the
vizier said, "Know, O august king, that.? ? ? ? ? Yet, I conjure thee, blame me not for passion and desire, Me whom estrangement long hath
brought to sick and sorry plight..NOUREDDIN ALI OF DAMASCUS AND THE DAMSEL SITT EL MILAH. (1).Therewithal Noureddin's life
was troubled; so he arose and donned his clothes, and his host said, "Whither away this night, O my lord?" Quoth Noureddin, "I mean to go to my
lodging, and to-morrow I will betake myself to the palace of the Commander of the Faithful and demand my slave-girl." "Sleep till the morning,"
said the other, "and go not forth at the like of this hour." But he answered, "Needs must I go;" and the host said to him, "[Go] in the safeguard of
God." So Noureddin went forth, and drunkenness had got the mastery of him, wherefore he threw himself down on [a bench before one of] the
shops. Now the watch were at that hour making their round and they smelt the sweet scent [of essences] and wine that exhaled from him; so they
made for it and found the youth lying on the bench, without sense or motion. They poured water upon him, and he awoke, whereupon they carried
him to the house of the Chief of the Police and he questioned him of his affair. "O my lord," answered Noureddin, "I am a stranger in this town and
have been with one of my friends. So I came forth from his house and drunkenness overcame me.".Beard of the old he-goat, the one-eyed, what
shall be, ii. 231..EL HEJJAJ AND THE THREE YOUNG MEN. (69).? ? ? ? ? q. Khelbes and his Wife and the Learned Man dccccvi.THE BOOK
OF THE THOUSAND NIGHTS AND ONE NIGHT..?STORY OF THE JOURNEYMAN AND THE GIRL..With this the Khalif waxed wroth,
and the Hashimi vein (36) started out from between his eyes and he cried out to Mesrour and said to him, "Go forth and see which of them is dead."
So Mesrour went out, running, and the Khalif said to Zubeideh, "Wilt thou lay me a wager?" "Yes," answered she; "I will wager, and I say that
Aboulhusn is dead." "And I," rejoined the Khalif, "wager and say that none is dead save Nuzhet el Fuad; and the stake shall be the Garden of
Pleasance against thy palace and the Pavilion of Pictures." So they [agreed upon this and] abode awaiting Mesrour, till such time as he should
return with news..? ? ? ? ? c. The Third Old Man's Story viii.Then he called his servant Aamir and said to him, "Saddle the horses." When the nurse
heard his words and indeed [she saw that] Aamir brought him the horses and they were resolved upon departure, the tears ran down upon her
cheeks and she said to him, "By Allah, thy separation is grievous to me, O solace of the eye!" Then said she, "Where is the goal of thine intent, so
we may know thy news and solace ourselves with thy report?" Quoth he, "I go hence to visit Akil, the son of my father's brother, for that he hath
his sojourn in the camp of Kundeh ben Hisham, and these twenty years have I not seen him nor he me; wherefore I purpose to repair to him and
discover his news and return hither. Then will I go hence to Yemen, if it be the will of God the Most High.".? ? ? ? ? j. The Tenth Officer's Story
dccccxxxviii.? ? ? ? ? Assemble, ye people of passion, I pray; For the hour of our torment hath sounded to-day..Then he dealt the boy a cuff and he
let go his ear, whereupon Aboulhusn put off his clothes and abode naked, with his yard and his arse exposed, and danced among the slave-girls.
They bound his hands and he wantoned among them, what while they [well-nigh] died of laughing at him and the Khalif swooned away for excess
of laughter. Then he came to himself and going forth to Aboulhusn, said to him, "Out on thee, O Aboulhusn! Thou slayest me with laughter." So he
turned to him and knowing him, said to him, "By Allah, it is thou slayest me and slayest my mother and slewest the sheikhs and the Imam of the
Mosque!".? ? ? ? ? y. The Debauchee and the Three-year-old Child dcv.King who knew the Quintessence of Things, The, i. 230..? ? ? ? ? The
Merciful dyed me with that which I wear Of hues with whose goodliness none may compare..? ? ? ? ? f. The Lady and her Two Lovers
dcccclxxxiv.67. Haroun er Reshid and Zubeideh in the Bath ccclxxxv.? ? ? ? ? t. The two Pigeons dxcvii.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ba. The Envier and the
Envied xlvi.TABLE OF CONTENTS OF THE CALCUTTA (1839-42).As for the king their father, he abode with his wife, their mother, what
while God (to whom belong might and majesty) willed, and they rejoiced in reunion with each other. The kingship endured unto them and glory
and victory, and the king continued to rule with justice and equity, so that the people loved him and still invoked on him and on his sons length of
days and durance; and they lived the most delightsome of lives till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and Sunderer of Companies, He
who layeth waste the palaces and peopleth the tombs; and this is all that hath come down to us of the story of the king and his wife and children.
Nor," added the vizier, "if this story be a solace and a diversion, is it pleasanter or more diverting than that of the young man of Khorassan and his
mother and sister.".1. The Merchant and the Genie i.? ? ? ? ? e. The Story of the Portress xviii.When it was eventide, the chamberlain let bring two
horses and great store of water and victual and a saddle-camel and a man to show them the way. These he hid without the town, whilst he and the
young man took with them a long rope, made fast to a staple, and repaired to the palace. When they came thither, they looked and beheld the
damsel standing on the roof. So they threw her the rope and the staple; whereupon she [made the latter fast to the parapet and] wrapping her sleeves
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about her hands, slid down [the rope] and landed with them. They carried her without the town, where they mounted, she and her lord, and fared
on, whilst the guide forewent them, directing them in the way, and they gave not over going night and day till they entered his father's house. The
young man saluted his father, who rejoiced in him, and he related to him all that had befallen him, whereupon he rejoiced in his safety..The
company marvelled at this story and the tenth officer came forward and said, 'As for me, there befell me that which was yet more extraordinary
than all this.' Quoth El Melik ez Zahir, 'What was that?' And he said,.? ? ? ? ? Algates ye are our prey become; this many a day and night Right
instantly of God we've craved to be vouchsafed your sight..? ? ? ? ? I had not left you, had I known that severance would prove My death; but what
is past is past, Fate stoops to no control..The woman who used to act as decoy for them once caught them a woman from a bride-feast, under
pretence that she had a wedding toward in her own house, and appointed her for a day, whereon she should come to her. When the appointed day
arrived, the woman presented herself and the other carried her into the house by a door, avouching that it was a privy door. When she entered [the
saloon], she saw men and champions (131) [and knew that she had fallen into a trap]; so she looked at them and said, "Harkye, lads! (132) I am a
woman and there is no glory in my slaughter, nor have ye any feud of blood-revenge against me, wherefore ye should pursue me; and that which is
upon me of [trinkets and apparel] ye are free to take." Quoth they, "We fear thy denunciation." But she answered, saying, "I will abide with you,
neither coming in nor going out." And they said, "We grant thee thy life.".? ? ? ? ? The herald of good news my hearing shall delight,.My secret is
disclosed, the which I strove to hide, iii. 89..Next morning, up came the Cadi, with his face like the ox-eye, (104) and said, "In the name of God,
where is my debtor and where is my money?" Then he wept and cried out and said to the prefect, "Where is that ill-omened fellow, who aboundeth
in thievery and villainy?" Therewith the prefect turned to me and said, "Why dost thou not answer the Cadi?" And I replied, "O Amir, the two
heads (105) are not equal, and I, I have no helper but God; but, if the right be on my side, it will appear." At this the Cadi cried out and said, "Out
on thee, O ill-omened fellow! How wilt thou make out that the right is on thy side?" "O our lord the Cadi," answered I, "I deposited with thee a
trust, to wit, a woman whom we found at thy door, and on her raiment and trinkets of price. Now she is gone, even as yesterday is gone; and after
this thou turnest upon us and makest claim upon me for six thousand dinars. By Allah, this is none other than gross unright, and assuredly some
losel of thy household hath transgressed against her!".So the chamberlain went about that which he needed and assembling his wife's kinsfolk, said
to them, 'I am resolved to put away my wife.' They took this ill of him and complained of him and summoning him before the king, sat pleading
with him. Now the king had no knowledge of that which had passed; so he said to the chamberlain, 'Why wilt thou put her away and how can thy
soul consent unto this and why takest thou unto thyself a goodly piece of land and after forsakest it? 'May God amend the king!' answered the
husband. 'By Allah, O king, I saw therein the track of the lion and fear to enter the land, lest the lion devour me; and indeed the like of my affair
with her is that which befell between the old woman and the draper's wife.' 'What is their story?' asked the king; and the chamberlain said, 'Know,
O king, that.One day the Commander of the Faithful bade bring him to the presence; so his slave-girl changed his raiment and clothing him in
sumptuous apparel, mounted him on the mule. Then he rode to the palace and presenting himself before the Khalif, saluted him with the goodliest
of salutations and bespoke him with eloquent and deep-thoughted speech. When Er Reshid saw him, he marvelled at the goodliness of his favour
and his eloquence and the readiness of his speech and enquiring of him, was told that he was Sitt el Milah's lord; whereupon quoth he, "Indeed, she
is excusable in her love for him, and if we had put her to death unrighteously, as we were minded to do, her blood would have been upon our
heads." Then he turned to the young man and entering into discourse with him, found him well bred, intelligent, quick of wit and apprehension,
generous, pleasant, elegant, erudite. So he loved him with an exceeding love and questioned him of his native city and of his father and of the
manner of his journey to Baghdad. Noureddin acquainted him with that which he would know in the goodliest of words and with the concisest of
expressions; and the Khalif said to him, "And where hast thou been absent all this while? Indeed, we sent after thee to Damascus and Mosul and
other the towns, but lit on no tidings of thee." "O my lord," answered the young man, "there betided thy slave in thy city that which never yet
betided any." And he acquainted him with his case from first to last and told him that which had befallen him of evil [from El Muradi and his
crew]..Then, when it was night, she brought her to me, after she had adorned her and perfumed her, and said to her, "Gainsay not this thy lord in
aught that he shall seek of thee." When she came to bed with me, I said in myself, "Verily, this damsel (216) is more generous than I!" Then I sent
away the slave-girl and drew not nigh unto her, but arose forthright and betaking myself to my wife, lay with her and did away her maidenhead.
She straightway conceived by me and accomplishing the time of her pregnancy, gave birth to this dear little daughter; in whom I rejoiced, for that
she was lovely to the utterest, and she hath inherited her mother's wit and her father's comeliness..(continued)..? ? ? ? ? Would God thou knewst
what I endure for love of thee and how My vitals for thy cruelty are all forspent and dead!.Meanwhile, the nurse awoke, that she might give the
child suck, and seeing the bed running with blood, cried out; whereupon the sleepers and the king awoke and making for the place, found the child
with his throat cut and the cradle running over with blood and his father slain and dead in his sleeping chamber. So they examined the child and
found life in him and his windpipe whole and sewed up the place of the wound. Then the king sought his son Belehwan, but found him not and saw
that he had fled; whereby he knew that it was he who had done this deed, and this was grievous to the king and to the people of his realm and to the
lady Shah Katoun. So the king laid out his son Melik Shah and buried him and made him a mighty funeral and they mourned passing sore; after
which he addressed himself to the rearing of the infant.I kissed his hand and thanked him, and as I was walking about, [waiting,] up came the
guards and eunuchs with the women, who were weeping and crying out and taking leave of one another. The eunuchs cried out to us, whereupon
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we came with the boat, and they said to the boatman, "Who is this?" "This is my mate," answered he, "[whom I have brought,] to help me, so one
of us may keep the boat, whilst another doth your service." Then they brought out to us the women, one by one, saying, "Throw them [in] by the
Island;" and we answered, "It is well." Now each of them was shackled and they had made a jar of sand fast about her neck. We did as the eunuchs
bade us and ceased not to take the women, one after another, and cast them in, till they gave us my mistress and I winked to my comrade. So we
took her and carried her out into mid-stream, where I gave her the empty calabashes (188) and said to her, "Wait for me at the mouth of the canal."
Then we cast her in, after we had loosed the jar of sand from her neck and done off her fetters, and returned..? ? ? ? ? Behold, I am clad in a robe of
leaves green And a garment of honour of ultramarine..Lewdness, The Pious Woman accused of, ii. 5..157. Mesrour and Zein el Mewasif
dcccxlv.Then she arose and returned to her chamber..King of Ind and his Vizier, The, ii. 105..59. El Mutelemmis and his Wife Umeimeh dcxlviii.I
swear by his life, yea, I swear by the life of my love without peer, iii. 21..Arab of the Benou Tai, En Numan and the, i. 203..? ? ? ? ? So eat what I
offer in surety and be The Lord of all things with thanks- giving repaid!.It is said that the most extraordinary of that which happened to Er Reshid
was as follows: His brother El Hadi, (153) when he succeeded to the Khalifate, enquired of a seal-ring of great price, that had belonged to his father
El Mehdi, (154) and it came to his knowledge that Er Reshid had taken it. So he required it of the latter, who refused to give it up, and El Hadi
insisted upon him, but he still denied the seal-ring of the Khalifate. Now this was on the bridge [over the Tigris], and he threw the ring into the
river. When El Hadi died and Er Reshid succeeded to the Khalifate, he came in person to that bridge, with a seal-ring of lead, which he threw into
the river at the same place, and bade the divers seek it. So they did [his bidding] and brought up the first ring, and this was reckoned [an omen] of
Er Reshid's good fortune and [a presage of] the continuance of his reign. (155).? ? ? ? ? I am the champion-slayer, the warrior without peer; My
foes I slay, destroying the hosts, when I appear..Whenas the soul desireth one other than its peer, ii 207..Man who was lavish of House and Victual
to One whom he knew not, The, i 293..Fifth Officer's Story, The, ii. 144..Queen Es Shubha rejoiced in this with an exceeding delight and said,
'Well done! By Allah, there is none surpasseth thee.' Tuhfeh kissed the earth, then returned to her place and improvised on the tuberose, saying:.Ye
chide at one who weepeth for troubles ever new, iii. 30..So she made ready and setting out, traversed the deserts and spent treasures till she came to
Sejestan, where she called a goldsmith to make her somewhat of trinkets. [Now the goldsmith in question was none other than the prince's friend];
so, when he saw her, he knew her (for that the prince had talked with him of her and had depictured her to him) and questioned her of her case. She
acquainted him with her errand, whereupon he buffeted his face and rent his clothes and strewed dust on his head and fell a-weeping. Quoth she,
'Why dost thou thus?' And he acquainted her with the prince's case and how he was his comrade and told her that he was dead; whereat she grieved
for him and faring on to his father and mother, [acquainted them with the case]..? ? ? ? ? h. Ilan Shah and Abou Temam cccclxvi.Presently, the idiot
returned, with somewhat to add to his hoard, but found it not; so he bethought him who had followed him and remembered that he had found the
sharper aforesaid assiduous in sitting with him and questioning him. So he went in quest of him, assured that he had taken the pot, and gave not
over looking for him till he espied him sitting; whereupon he ran to him and the sharper saw him. [Then the idiot stood within earshot] and
muttered to himself and said, 'In the pot are threescore dinars and I have with me other score in such a place and to-day I will unite the whole in the
pot.' When the sharper heard him say this to himself, muttering and mumbling after his fashion, he repented him of having taken the dinars and
said, 'He will presently return to the pot and find it empty; wherefore that (264) for which I am on the look-out will escape me; and meseemeth I
were best restore the dinars [to their place], so he may see them and leave all that is with him in the pot, and I can take the whole.'.Thou that the
dupe of yearning art, how many a melting wight, iii. 86..When the banquet was ended and the folk had dispersed, the king said to El Abbas, "I
would fain have thee [abide] with me and I will buy thee a house, so haply we may requite thee the high services for which we are beholden to
thee; for indeed thy due is imperative [upon us] and thy worth is magnified in our eyes; and indeed we have fallen short of thy due in the matter of
distance." (83) When the prince heard the king's speech, he rose and sat down (84) and kissing the earth, returned thanks for his bounty and said, "I
am the king's servant, wheresoever I may be, and under his eye." Then he recounted to him the story of the merchant and the manner of the buying
of the house, and the king said, "Indeed, I would fain have had thee with me and in my neighbourhood.".Then said the prince to him, 'Make ready
to go with me to my country.' So he made ready and went with the prince till he drew near the frontiers of his father's kingdom, where the people
received him with the utmost honour and sent to acquaint his father with his son's coming. The king came out to meet him and they entreated the
goldsmith with honour. The prince abode awhile with his father, then set out, [he and the goldsmith] to return to the country of the fair one, the
daughter of the King of Hind; but there met him robbers by the way and he fought the sorest of battles and was slain. The goldsmith buried him and
marked his grave (229) and returned, sorrowing and distraught to his own country, without telling any of the prince's death..15. Ghanim ben Eyoub
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